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Johnny Äkerholm 

CHANNELS AND TOOLS OF MONETARY POLICY IN FINLAND 

Special features 

The institutional framework for the conduct of monetary 
policy in Finland differs in many important respects 
from that in many other countries and 1n particular 
from that usually presented in textbooks. Even if this 
does not necessarily have any impact on the relative 
role of monetary policy as compared w1th other srnall 
open econom1es, it has a bearing on the channels 
through wh1ch monetary policy measures are transmitted 
through to the economy as well as on the monetary 
pol1cy 1nstruments used by the central bank. This 
article tr1es to shed some l1ght on these channels and 
tools w1thout, however, go1ng 1nto any analytical 
detail. First, the major features are presented, after 
wh1ch the structure of the financ1al market is 
described. Then we exam1ne, with the aid of some 
diagrams, the transmission of policy measures and 
finally, some new features in the financial system as 
well as the links between different interest rates are 1 

considered. 

The most striking feature of the Finnish f1nancial 
system is the small importance of well-funct1on1ng 
markets. Trad1ng 1n equ1ties 1s very l1m1ted and even 
1f there has been some 1ncrease in act1v1ty 1n trade 1n 
secur1t1es (mostly government papers) 1n the past few 
years, the stock exchange 1s of no macroeconom1c lmpor
tance. The recent per1od has, however, seen some new 
features 1n the trade 1n short papers; a narrow market 
has ar1sen where ma1nly large f1rms act as depos1tors 
and banks as depos1t takers. Even 1f these transact1ons 
take many forms and new debt 1nstruments have been 
created, there 1s not yet, at least, a well-funct1on1ng 
money market. Hence the central bank does not ca rry out 
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open market operat1ons. 

The second spec1al feature 1s to be found 1n the finan
cial l1nks between the government and the central bank. 
The Bank of F1nland does not handle the government~s 
financ1al transact1ons. The government has no automat1c 
access to central bank cred1t, and the government has 
obta1ned funds from the central bank on only a few spe
cial occas1ons. On the whole, the government has to 
borrow from the banking sector or directly from the 
non-bank public in order to finance the budget deficit 
domestically. During the last few years, the government 
has borrowed to a large extent on the international 
market. 

A third fe'ature is the 1mportance of bank lend1ng in 
the economy, which 1s, of course, in part a reflect1on 
of the narrowness of markets. It is true that bank 
loans account for no more than half of the non-bank 
publ1c~s total domest1c debt but banks are the only 
f1nanc1al 1ntermed1ar1es wh1ch have access to central 
bank cred1t. The cond1t1ons prevail1ng 1n the bank loan 
market w1ll therefore be of pr1me 1mportance 1n the 
creat1on of l1quid1ty 1n the economy. 

The fourth feature is found in commercial banks' posi
tion vis-a-vis the central bank. In many countr1es the 
counterpart of outstand1ng notes and coins are foreign 
exchange reserves and government debt to the central 
bank. However, as the latter has been rare in F1nland, 
and the exchange reserves have usually been kept at a 
relat1vely low level, the commercial banks have been 1n 
almost constant debt to the Bank of F1nland. 

The last spec1al feature 1s a marked stick1ness 1n 
nom1nal 1nterest rates. Because of the negl1g1ble 
1mportance of free markets and the dependence o f t h e 
bank1ng system on the central bank, 1t has bee n 
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poss1ble to regulate the interest rates 
adrninistratively. This regulation has rnost often taken 
the forrn of a stipulated rnaxirnurn for the weighted 
lend1ng rates of each bank or banking group. On the 
deposit s1de, there has been a cartel agreernent which 
was or1ginally initiated by the central bank 1n the 
1930s. Traditionally, banks' loans and depos1ts are 
based on var1able rate contracts. As a consequence, 1t 
has been felt that the 1rnpact on costs 1s large (both 
for hous1ng and 1ndustry) but the irnpact on dernand 
srnall when the 1nterest rate changes. 

As in rnost other Scand1nav1an countries, 1t was felt 
irnrnediately after the war, when the 1nvestrnent require
rnents were 1rnrnense, that the rnarkets would push the 
interest rate too h1gh 1n relation to the 1nvestrnent 
needs. Therefore, a low interest rate policy has been 
pursued, and even if it can be argued that the original 
needs have in many respects been elirninated, the policy 
line has so far been rnaintained. As rnost of the 
deposits are exernpted frorn taxation, it has been 
possible to rnaintain a reasonable level of savings 
desp1te the low level of real 1nterest rates. 

L1qu1d1ty creation 

D1agrarn 1 collects these and sorne other features 
together orn1tt1ng, however, fore1gn cap1tal flows. 
Table 1 g1ves an idea about the relat1ve 1rnportance of 
different channels. As can be seen, the Bank of F1nland 
conducts transact1ons w1th banks, the private non
banklng sector and the governrnent. As po1nted out, 
lend1ng to the governrnent takes place only on rare 
occas1ons, but the governrnent deposits the bulk of its 
cash reserves w1th the Bank of F1nland. It 1s also 
1nterest1ng to note that the central bank carries out a 
large nurnber of transact1ons with the pr1vate non
banking public. Lend1ng includes d1fferent k1nds of 
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special cred1t arrangements such as f1nanc1ng of 

domestic suppl1ers' cred1t, new-export cred1t and 
short-term export cred1ts. Pr1vate depos1ts ma1nly con
sist of d1fferent depos1t schemes which have been 

establ1shed to enlarge the arsenal of counter-cycl1cal 
instruments. These include investment and counter
cyclical deposits, some of wh1ch are made on a volun
tary and some on a compulsory bas1s and decided by the 
government. In pract1ce, these funds operate as selec
tive monetary pol1cy measures as they usually squeeze 
liquid1ty in some well-defined sectors or branches • 

Another interesting feature is to be found in the links 
between the government and the private non-bank1ng 
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sector. F1rst of all, the government extends loans to 1 

the private sector on a large scale, and at the end of 
1981, the outstand1ng stock exceeded government debt by 
a large marg1n. Some sort of 1nterest subs1d1zat1on 1s 
usually l1nked to these loans, wh1ch are made for 

hous1ng, agr1culture or some spec1al 1ndustr1al 

purposes. As can be seen, the loans are qu1te important 
to the private sector. On the other hana, the govern
ment has trad1at1onally not borrowed domest1cally on an 
extensive basis and the share of government bonds 1n 

the pr1vate sector portfolio is small. 

From the po1nt of view of liquidity creation, the links 
between the banks and the central bank are the most 

1mportant. The central bank actively uses these chan
nels to influence condit1ons in the market. It deter
mines cond1t1ons at which commerc1al banks borrow and 
depos1t at the central bank and w1th1n certa1n lim1ts 
1t dec1des the cash reserves. 

Commerc1al banks can borrow from the central bank 1n 
two ways. F1rstly, each commerc1al bank has been 
allotted a quota w1th1n wh1ch the bank rece1ves funds 
at the base (d1scount) rate. Secondly, the commerc1al 
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banks can also borrow at the call money market managed 1 

by the Bank of Finland, which also decides upon the 

interest rate. The central bank acts to elim1nate 

excess demand and supply on this market; if there is 

net demand for cred1t at a g1ven 1nterest rate, wh1ch 

is the typ1cal situat1on, the Bank of Finland f1lls the 

gap and, 1f there is an excess supply of deposits, the 

central bank absorbs funds • 

The central bank tr1es to influence the bank1ng 

sector's w1ll1ngness to extend cred1ts by vary1ng the 

quotas, the interest rate on the call money market and 

the cash reserve requ1rements. Of these, the cash 

reserves operate mainly to ensure that the banking sec

tor is dependent on central bank f1nance. As was men-

t1oned, the banks' lending rates are regulated by the 

central bank and the prevailing rate has normally been 

well below the equilibrium rate which would bring 

supply and demand into balance. As a result, there has 

been almost constant excess demand for bank credit, and 

actual credit developments have to a large extent 

reflected the behaviour of the banks. 

At the marg1n, banks have been dependent on the central 

bank for f1nanc1ng the1r lend1ng and, by regulating the 

costs and controll1ng lend1ng rates, the central bank 

has been able to 1nfluence the prof1tab1lity of bank 

lend1ng. If a bank 1s 1n equ1l1br1um 1n the sense that 

the marg1nal cost of ra1s1ng funds (1.e. borrowing at 

the central bank) equals the marginal revenue from 

lend1ng to the pr1vate non-bank1ng sector, the central 

bank can change th1s equilibrium by altering the costs 

of the funds 1t extends. E.g. an 1ncrease 1n the call 

money rate 1ncreases marg1nal costs paid by the banks 

and reduces the optimal level of bank lending. It is 

then up to the banks to ration cred1t and to dec1de 

wh1ch projects w1ll be supported. 
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Hence, the operat1on of monetary pol1cy relies very 

heav1ly on quantitat1ve rat1oning and on the behav1our 

of the banking system. The role of 1nterest rates is 

very l1mited but as a consequence of the low level of 

rates, there is an alrnost constant excess demand for 

loans, wh1ch is essential for the existence of credit 

ration1ng. The wealth effects, wh1ch are so important 
in the transmission of monetary policy in the normal 

"textbook case", are virtually absent and one has 

rather to talk about an availability effect. 

Transm1ssion of policy measures 

D1agram 2 presents 1n a schematic way how restr1ct1ve 

monetary pol1cy could be transm1tted through to the 

economy. As was ment1oned above, an 1ncrease 1n the 

marginal cost pa1d by the commerc1al banks w1ll reduce 

the supply of loans. If banks' lend1ng rates are kept 

unchanged, demand for credit w1ll rema1n unchanged and 

rat1on1ng 1n the bank loan market w1ll 1ncrease. The 

full amount of th1s 1s not, however, necessarily felt 

by the banks. It is likely that an announcement by the 

central bank that cred1t cond1tions are being squeezed 

will influence expectations both concern1ng the future 

path of the economy as well as the prospects for 

receiving a loan. In either case demand for cred1t as 

reg1stered by the banks will be reduced. 

The central bank could at the same time give recommen

datlons as to wh1ch or what k1nd of projects should be 

affected by the cred1t squeeze, or there could exist 

prev1uously 1ssued gu1del1nes concern1ng banks' lend1ng 

pol1cy. In any case, loan comm1tments by banks w1ll be 

reduced and th1s w1ll have a depress1ve 1mpact on f1nal 

demand 1n the economy. In a closed economy, or 1f all 

cap1tal flows were str1ctly regulated, these effects 

would be more or less unavo1dable assum1ng the banks 

were not w1ll1ng to reduce the1r prof1tab1l1ty. 



7 

Cap1tal flow5, 1n particular long-term, are largely 
regulated by the Bank of Finland, and thi5, no doubt, 
5upport5 the effectivene55 of monetary policy and al5o 
help5 to create monetary pol1cy autonomy. In pract1ce, 
however, all cap1tal flow5 cannot be regulated and an 
1ncrea5e 1n the u5e of fore1gn fund5 w1ll, no doubt, 
off5et 5ome of the re5tr1ct1ve effect5 on dome5t1c cre
d1t. It 15 ea51ly 5een, that 1f the fore1gn and 

dome5t1c fund5 were complete 5Ub5t1tute5, monetary 
pol1cy could not 1nfluence the total amount of credit, 
only 1t5 comp051tion. Th15 15 the normal ca5e for 5mall 
open econom1e5 with f1xed exchange rate5 1rre5pect1ve 
of their monetary 5y5tem. 

Recent evolution of the in5titutional framework 

The pre5entation above give5 the ba5ic feature5 of how 
the 5y5tem function5 w1th quantitative rat1oning and 
5t1cky 1ntere5t rate5. Th15 ha5 al5o been typ1cal 

dur1ng most of the post-war per1od. However, there have 
been 5ome recent development5 wh1ch could be important 
for the future. The mo5t 1mportant feature 15 the 
1ncrea5ed 1ntere5t 5en51t1v1ty of the corporat1ons. As 

ment1oned above, th1s has dur1ng the last few year5 
led to the growth of a 5hort-term whole5ale market 
where 1nterest rates are determined on the ba5i5 of 
demand and 5upply. 

It 1s, of cour5e, clear that the5e developments do not 
depend only on increa5ed intere5t 5ensitivity which, by 
nece551ty, i5 rather 5low to emerge. There have al5o 
been several other factor5 wh1ch contributed to the 

creation of this market by the end of the 1970s. First 
of all, the slowdown 1n econornic growth ha5 hampered 

1ncent1ves to 1nve5t at the same tirne as balance 5heet5 
have 5trengthened. Hence, firm5 are perhap5 le55 depen
dent on bank loans than 1n the past and less w1ll1ng to 
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leave short-term l1quid funds on accounts pay1ng low 
interest, normally more or less a precond1tion for 
gaining access to the low interest rate market. 

The second reason can be found in the external 
operations. Firms have gained important experience i n 
managing their exchange risks and have also been 
prompted by their international competitors to increase 
returns on f1nanc1al resources. Thirdly, the control of 
bank lend1ng rate and the 1ntroduct1on of the cash 
reserve system 1n 1979 no doubt st1mulated act1v1ty 1n 
this f1eld. Funds 1n most unregulated rate channels are 
not subject to reserve requirements and therefore can 
earn a h1gher rate of return than normal bank depos1ts. 

Another st1mulus to banks was provided by the 
establishment of fore1gn banks 1n F1nland 1n 1982. 
These banks are subject to the same rules and regula
t1ons as domestic banks but as they lack branch off1-
ces, they tend to concentrate on the wholesale market. 
Th1s, of course, has prompted domestic banks to react 
to and to anticipate these developments. 

Last, but not least, since the end of the 1970's banks 
have been able to expand the operations of their 
finance companies, which mainly provide leasing, fac
tor1ng and the f1nance of instalment cred i t. As the 
act1v1t1es of these compan1es are not subject to d1rect 
central bank regulat1ons, so that the1r interest rates 
are set 1n l1ght of demand and supply of f1nance, 
the banks have had the poss1b1l1ty to channel expens1ve 
funds to the publ1c at a prof1t. 

These 1nnovat1ons have so far been concentrated on the 
corporate sector. An 1mportant factor reduc1ng house
holds' 1nterest 1n these operat1ons 1s the fact that 
1nterest 1ncome from the regulated rate marke t 1s ta x
free, whereas 1nterest 1ncome from other sources 1s 
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subjet to taxat1on. The unregulated rate must therefore 
be substant1ally h1gher than the regulated rate to make 
1t prof1table for a househela to 1nvest 1n the unregu
latea rate market. But the amount of tax-free 1nvest
ment income that householas can rece1ve from other than 
regulated rate sources has recently been ra1sed, and 
this has certainly 1ncreasea the potential ae~ana for 
unregulatea rate 1ssues by the household sector. 

As a result of these developments, there 1s now a dual 
interest rate system. On the one hana, there is a regu
latea rate ana tax-free part, and on the other hand, an 
unregulatea rate part which is subject to taxation. The 
central bank has, however, tools to influence interest 
rate formation in both markets. (Diagra~ 3) 

As alreaay mentionea, the banks' lenaing rate is 
controllea by the Bank of F1nlana while the banks' 
aepos1t rate is agreed upon w1th1n the context of a 
cartel agreement among banks. In pract1ce, fluctuations 
1n the regulatea rates follow closely fluctuat1ons in 
the base rate. Hence, a change 1n the base rate at 
wh1ch the Bank of F1nlana lenas to commerc1al banks 
w1ll not only affect bank cost of borrow1ng from the 
central bank. As government bonds, wh1ch are also tax
free, are close substitutes to longer-term aeposits 1n 
banks, these rates are usually altered at the same t1me 
if not necessar1ly always by the same amount • 

On the other hand, the Bank of Finland can influence 
the market rate via the call money market. For the 
banks, borrowing 1n the call money market is an alter
native to taking aeposits from the unregulated rate 
market, and the marg1nal cost of borrowing from the 
central bank w1ll create a ce1l1ng for the market rate. 
On the other part, fore1gn rates ana the covered 
Eurorate also 1nfluence the behav1our of the bus1ness 
sector. There w1ll, therefore, be an 1nteract1on 1n the 

1 
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formation of market and forward rates where the ca11 
money rate and foreign rates are exogenous1y g1ven. The 
market rate wi11, in turn, inf1uence interest rates on 
debentures which are both free from interest rate regu-
1ation and subject to taxation. It is apparent that the 
two parts in the dua1 system do not operate comp1ete1y 
separately from each other: bank lend1ng rates will to 
some extent 1nfluence bank behav1our in the unregu1ated 
rate market and the bond rate w111 affect the 1nterest 
rate on debentures. These channe1s are not, however, of 
pr1me 1mportance. 

However, s1nce May 1983, the market rates have had a 
d1rect 1nfluence on the banks'regulated 1end1ng rates. 
The banks have s1nce that date been a11owed to sh1ft 
part of the dlfferentia1 between market rates and the 
ce111ng on average 1end1ng rates onwards 1n rates on 
new 1oans. On average, th1s has not raised 1ending 
rates by more than one or two tenths of a percentage 
point, but as adjustment main1y takes place by varying 
the rates on new loans, these can fluctuate substan
tla11y when market rates change. Hence, the f1uc
tuatlons in the regulated rates have tended to be more 
"market-oriented" and the behaviour of these rates 
resemb1es to some extent the behav1our of rates in a 

system w1th f1xed rate contracts. 

So far the market sector has been rather 11m1ted, 

amount1ng to on1y some 10 percent of 1end1ng at the 

regu1ated rate market and the ex1stence of the market 
has not had major 1mp11cat1ons for the operatien of 
monetary pol1cy. However, the evolut1on and growth of 
the f1nanc1a1 market cannot fa11 to 1nfluence the way 
monetary po11cy lnf1uences the economy and therefore 

also the future des1gn of po11cy 1nstruments. W1th the 
growth of the unregu1ated rate market, avai1abl1lty of 
f1nance becomes less 1mportant and 1ts cost more 
1mportant. As a resu1t, the margina1 rate of 1nterest 
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for the entire system w111 ga1n in 1mportance wh1le the 

bank-by-bank marg1na1 rates or the quant1ty of marg1na1 

centra1 bank f1nance w111 become less essent1a1. S1nce 

econom1c agents can be expected to react d1fferent1y to 

the transm1ss1on of po11cy through pr1ces and quan

tltles, the impact of monetary po11cy measures wil1 

tend to change. 

The evo1ut1on of the financia1 system is a1so bound to 

influence policy planning procedures. As was mentioned, 

when demand for cred1t was seen to exceed the supply, 

attention was focused on credit aggregates. With the 

emergence of an active and un1nhibited financial 

market, interest rates have assumed new irnportance. In 

add1tion, liquidity indicators may come to be of more 

relevance than in the past. 
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Table 1 Balance Sheets, End -1981 
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Bank of Finland 

Net foreign assets 

Commercial banks' debt 

Lending to private non-banks 

Lending to government 

Lend~ng to publ~c 

Lending to government 

Deposits in central bank 

8.4 

3.3 

4.4 

0.8 

95.3 

1.0 

2.5 

Banks 

Notes and coins 5.6 

Commercial banks' deposits 2.5 

Government deposits 3.3 

Deposits from private firms 1.6 

Other, net 3.9 

Depos~ts from publ~c 86.7 

Deposits from government 1.9 

Central bank debt 3.3 

Foreign debt 8.5 

Other, net - 1.6 

Government 

Deposits In central bank 3.3 

Lending to pr~vate non-banks 25.4 

Deposits In domestic banks 1.9 

Domest1c bonds 

Borrowing from dornest1c 

banks 

8.8 

1.0 

Borrowing from central bank 0.8 

Foreign loans 13.0 
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Gav1n Bingham 

MONEY AND BANKING IN FINLAND: A REPRESENTATIVE SURVEY OF THE LITERATURE 

IN ENGLISH 

Institutions 

Policy Planning 

In what follows the l1terature on bank1ng and money 1n 

Finland accessible to the non-Finnlsh speak1ng reader 

is rev1ewed. No attempt 1s made to be exhaust1ve, but 

rather to prov1de a few representative references 1n 

five main categor1es: inst1tut1ons, monetary policy 

planning, channels of monetary policy transm1ssion, the 

conduct of monetary policy and financ1al innovat1on. A 

more exhaustive survey from a different perspective can 

be found in an article by Bingham, et al. (1981). 

The pr1nc1pal descr1pt1on of monetary 1nstitut1ons 1s a 

collection of art1cles published in the Bank of F1nland 

Honthly Bullet1n entitled Financ1al Markets in F1nland. 

The F1nn1sh Bankers Assoc1ation also puts out an annual 

publ1cat1on descr1b1ng the F1nn1sh f1nanc1al system. 

One part1cular feature of the f1nanc1al system relevant 

to monetary pol1cy 1s the dominance of the variable 

interest rate contract. It 1s d1scussed 1n an art1cle 

by Hurme (1981). 

Monetary policy plann1ng takes place with1n an overall 

framework wh1ch explo1ts the relat1onsh1ps between the 

financial and nat1onal 1ncome accounts. This policy 

plann1ng framework 1s described 1n art1cles by 

A1r1kkala and Bingham (1977), Kost1ainen and Korhonen 

(1977) and Airikkala and Paul1 (1979). 
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Ave nues of Pol1cy Transmission 

The transm1ss1on of monetary policy has received much 
attention in the F1nnish l1terature. The bulk of the 
work falls into two classes: credit rat1oning and the 
balance of payments. Work on credit rationing is rele
vant for understanding non-market clear1ng equilibria, 
which are potentially of great relevance outside the 
financial sphere. One noteworthy contribut1on in th1s 
area is by Koskela (1976), who explo1ts the concepts 
of homogeneous and heteregeneous cred1t markets. 
Koskela also d1scusses the allocat1ve 1mpact of cred1t 
ration1ng as well as its impl1cat1ons 1n a demand 
management context. W1llman (1981) has percept1ve 
account of the 1nfluence of cred1t rat1on1ng for 
f1scal and monetary policy. Unl1ke many other macro
economlc models, the Bank of F1nland quarterly model 
explic1tly attempts to take cred1t rat1on1ng 1nto 
account. An account of the monetary realt1onships in 
this model will be found 1n Kukkonen (1974). Mell1n 
and Viren (1982) consider how credit rat1on1ng affects 
consumption, wh1le the latter author and Koskela have 
a number of papers on the determinants of savings i n 
the Un1versity of Hels1nk1, Bank of F1nland and ETLA 
discus1son paper series. Although not dealing with 
credit rationing d1rectly, Oksanen (1977) discusses 
bank behaviour in a concentrated financial system 
where interest rates are regulated. A survey of the 
F1nnish demand for money l1terature 1s found 1n 
Suvanto (1980). 

The l1terature on the balance of payments 1s partly 1n 
the "monetary approach" trad1t1on. Notable examples 
are the wr1t1ngs of Korkman (1980), Halttunen (1980) 
and Halttunen and Korkman (1981). Aur1kko (1976) 1s 
among those wr1t1ng on cap1tal movements. Nyberg 
(1982) prov1des 1n 1nterpretat1on of the F1nn1sh busl
ness cycle and unlike Korkman (1978) takes 1nto 
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account f1nancial factors to some extent. 

The Conduct of Monetary Pol1cy 

An account of the conduct of monetary pol1cy over the 

span of a decades w1ll be found 1n an art1cle by 

Ko1v1sto 1n the Weltwirtschaftliches Archiv 1n the 

late 1970s, wh1le art1cles 1n the Bank of Finland 

Monthly Bullet1n provide a p1cture of more recent 

developments. Oksanen (1974) d1scusses the role of the 

discount w1ndow and Punt1la (1976) describes the call 

money market wh1ch, however, has evolved s1nce that 

date. 

Financial Innovation 

L1ke the markets in so many other countries, F1nnish 

f1nancial markets have recently tended to evolve. The 

changes 1n these markets and the1r 1mpl1cations are 

discussed 1n articles by Punt1la (1982), Bingham 

and Äkerholm (1982) and B1ngham and Paul1 (1983). 

Finance compan1es, the rapid growth of wh1ch is a token 

of 1nnovat1on, are d1scussed 1n Paul1 and B1ngham 

(1983). For an account of the 1mpact over the longer 

term, see B1ngham (1980). 
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